

新大纲

PETS

www.eduexam.cn 未来教育考试网



全国英语等级考试

教材

第四级

全国英语等级考试教材编写组

全新版



- ▶ 创新: 通过人机对话, 使每 停顿时间均与真实考试一致。、交际环境, 开创了PETS教材之先河。
- ▶ 经典: 命题专家详细讲解每 盘单用的做法, 实现一盘多用。
- ▶ 权威: 一线名师分析历年试



丰富 听力录音涵盖每个单元对话/独白、课文、词汇和补充阅读的朗读以及每个单元后听力练习的录音和《同步练习册》听力练习的录音。

美感 所有录音材料均由北美播音员朗读, 地道优美。

实用 听力朗读的次数、语音、语速、停顿时间均与真实考试一致。

环保 抛弃传统教材中单盘单用的做法, 实现一盘多用, 倡导“低碳”的学习环境。



外文出版社

FOREIGN LANGUAGES PRESS

新大纲

PETS

www.eduexam.cn 未来教育考试网

Future
未来教育

全国英语等级考试

教材

第四级

全国英语等级考试教材编写组

全新版



外文出版社

FOREIGN LANGUAGES PRESS

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

全国英语等级考试教材. 第四级/王望民编著. —北京:外文出版社, 2011

ISBN 978 - 7 - 119 - 06917 - 3

I. ①全… II. ①王… III. ①全国公共英语等级考试 - 教材 IV. ①H310.42

中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2011)第 044329 号

全国英语等级考试教材(第四级)

主 编 王望民

责任编辑 杨春燕 杨 璐

装帧设计 陈立明

印刷监制 韩少乙

© 2011 外文出版社有限责任公司

出版发行 外文出版社有限责任公司

地 址 中国北京西城区百万庄大街 24 号 邮政编码 100037

网 址 <http://www.flp.com.cn>

电 话 (010) 68320579/68996067(总编室)

(010) 68995844/68995852(发行部)

(010) 68327750/68996094(版权部)

制 版 北京市昌平百善印刷厂

印 制 北京市昌平百善印刷厂

经 销 新华书店/外文书店

开 本 16 开 印 张 20.25

字 数 429 千字

装 别 平

版 次 2011 年 3 月第 1 版第 1 次印刷

书 号 ISBN 978 - 7 - 119 - 06917 - 3

定 价 45.00 元(书 + 光盘)

版权所有 侵权必究

●●● 全国英语等级考试教材编写组 ●●●



主 任：孙亦丽

副主任：冯幼民 李泮池

编委(按姓氏笔画排序)：

于爱莲	王屯兵	王素娟	王望民
尹淑香	史小伟	白 鹭	朱莉丽
刘 洁	衣春霞	杜新芳	李秀荣
李 娜	李春蕾	李淑婵	李雅彬
何 潇	张志利	张洪波	张晓霞
张媛媛	陈杜娟	邵春燕	范艳波
孟鸿雁	莫文莉	席西利	盛文峰
鲁敏华	薛护宪	穆 浴	

特约编委(按字母排序)：

Bill Morris

Deborah Carlson

Jack E. Cohen

Jean Campbell

Judy Coulter

Robert D. Kaplan

编写说明

全国英语等级考试(Public English Test System,简称 PETS)是教育部考试中心设计开发的面向社会的英语考试体系。它的目的是更好地为国家的改革开放和对外交往的不断扩大服务,并为在适当时机进一步改革我国各种英语教育考试奠定技术基础。

PETS 测试的重点是英语交际能力。它根据国际英语教学界通行的交际语言活动模式,对语言能力进行分类和定义。在试卷结构上,根据不同层次的需要,设置了考查听、说、读、写各种技能的题型,并确保各级别都能全面考查考生的交际能力。

全国英语等级考试第四级为 5 个级别中的中上级。通过该级考试的考生,其英语水平基本满足攻读高等院校硕士研究生(非英语专业)的需要,基本符合一般专业技术人员或研究人员、现代企业经理等工作对英语的基本要求。为满足第四级考试培训和学习需要,全国英语等级考试教材编写组在已出版成功教材的基础上,根据教育部 2010 年《全国英语等级考试大纲》(第四级)(以下简称《全新版考试大纲》)组织修订了本教材。

编写原则

1. 以纲为纲,紧扣大纲

本书以《全新版考试大纲》为编写依据,覆盖了《全新版考试大纲》规定的语法项目、功能意念语和词汇项目。面向欲参加 PETS 四级考试的所有自学考生和培训班考生。

2. 模块式结构和实用性训练,便于学习和应试相互促进

本教材每单元均由会话、课文、单词和短语、注释、练习和补充阅读组成,每一个模块的设置都以考试大纲为依据,以训练考生听、说、读、写的交际能力为目的,并且在练习部分提供了与实际考试题型完全一致的实用性训练,既有助于考生英语交际能力和知识的提高,又能为其顺利通过考试铺平道路。

3. 选材新颖,知识性、趣味性并重

本教材题材新颖,时代感强。“会话”模块选材实用,情景真实。“课文”和“补充阅读”模块的选材与本单元的交际话题相关联,又各有侧重,前者侧重知识性,后者侧重趣味性,相得益彰。

4. 系列配套,尽情享受

本系列教材配有辅助同步学习的《教材同步学习指导》、《教材同步练习册》和 MP3 光盘。同步学习指导、练习册与教材各单元配合,提供同步复习和巩固练习;此外,本教材图文并茂、美观实用,不仅便于教师全方位授课、学生系统学习,更使教、学成为一种享受。

编写体例

本教材共有 12 章,每章覆盖一个交际话题。各章的首页提示简要描述了在本章(交际话

题)内 PETS 第四级考生应达到的英语交际水平。

本教材共有 16 个单元,每单元内容包括:

1. **会话** 该部分由与本单元交际话题相关的 2 段会话组成,会话情景真实、语言地道、长短恰当、难度适宜,目的是训练和提高学习者的听力水平。每段会话前,均有提示语点明会话的背景和数道依据会话内容设置的问题,以帮助考生充分理解和操练会话。

2. **课文** 课文是体现话题的阅读材料。每单元中均有一篇与该单元主话题相关的课文,目的是训练和提高考生的阅读理解水平。此外,每单元课文后均附有 5 个问题,以帮助考生了解自己对课文的理解程度。

3. **单词和短语** 单词和短语是本单元会话和课文中出现的生词和短语,并按在会话和课文中出现的先后顺序给出了单词的最新国际音标、词性和中文释义。

4. **注释** 注释针对会话和课文,内容包括两方面:一是从语法、词汇等方面点拨会话和课文中的难点;二是对长句难句进行语法分析,并举例讲解语言点、知识点,目的是训练考生灵活运用语言的能力。

5. **练习** 练习是针对各单元的话题和重点考试内容设计的,考生可以对该单元的学习情况进行检测。该部分题型与笔试、口试考试真卷要求一致,以便于考生全面备考 PETS 四级。

6. **补充读物** 为使考生对相关话题进行更深入的了解,提高阅读能力,在每单元最后附有一篇补充阅读。

7. **录音材料** 本书所赠的 MP3 光盘包括:会话、课文、词汇、补充阅读的英语朗读,以及每课听力练习题的录音材料;本书的配套辅导——《教材同步学习指导》一书中同步训练习题的听力试题录音和《教材同步练习册》中的听力练习录音。

以上录音均由北美专业播音员朗读,发音标准、口音地道;听力练习的朗读语音、语速、停顿时长、朗读遍数均与真实考试一致。

愿所有考生顺利通过考试,学到真正有用的知识!

全国英语等级考试教材编写组

CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1 COMPUTER AND INFORMATION

第一章 计算机与信息

Unit 1 Computer and Information (I) 计算机与信息(I)	2
Conversations	2
Passage: History of Computer	4
Words and Expressions	6
Notes	7
Exercises	8
Supplementary Reading: Cyberspace for Kids	16
Unit 2 Computer and Information (II) 计算机与信息(II)	18
Conversations	18
Passage: Transmission of Information	20
Words and Expressions	22
Notes	23
Exercises	24
Supplementary Reading: Education? Computer, Naturally	31

CHAPTER 2 ECONOMY

第二章 经 济

Unit 3 Economy(I) 经济(I)	34
Conversations	34
Passage: European Union: A Single Currency	36
Words and Expressions	37
Notes	39
Exercises	39
Supplementary Reading: Business Strategy of Cooperation and Learning	46

Unit 4 Economy(II) 经济(II)	48
Conversations	48
Passage: Supermarkets	50
Words and Expressions	52
Notes	53
Exercises	54
Supplementary Reading: Business Organizations	61

CHAPTER 3 Famous People

第三章 名人

Unit 5 Famous People(I) 名人(I)	63
Conversations	63
Passage: The Man Who Changed the World	64
Words and Expressions	66
Notes	67
Exercises	68
Supplementary Reading: Thomas Alva Edison	75
Unit 6 Famous People(II) 名人(II)	77
Conversations	77
Passage: The Death of Hitler	79
Words and Expressions	81
Notes	81
Exercises	83
Supplementary Reading: The Telephone and Its Inventor	90

CHAPTER 4 MANNERS AND CUSTOMS

第四章 风俗习惯

Unit 7 Manners and Customs 风俗习惯	93
Conversations	93
Passage: The Western Wedding	95
Words and Expressions	96
Notes	97
Exercises	98
Supplementary Reading: Marriage Advertising	106

CHAPTER 5 CITIES

第五章 城 市

Unit 8 Cities 城市	109
Conversations	109
Passage: Tokyo Goes Underground	111
Words and Expressions	113
Notes	113
Exercises	114
Supplementary Reading: Sydney	121

CHAPTER 6 HIGHER EDUCATION

第六章 高等教育

Unit 9 Higher Education 高等教育	124
Conversations	124
Passage: Higher Education	126
Words and Expressions	127
Notes	127
Exercises	128
Supplementary Reading: Adult Education	136

CHAPTER 7 LITERATURE AND ART

第七章 文学与艺术

Unit 10 Literature and Art 文学与艺术	139
Conversations	139
Passage: The Accidental Novelist	141
Words and Expressions	143
Notes	144
Exercises	146
Supplementary Reading: Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart	153

CHAPTER 8 LANGUAGE AND COMMUNICATION

第八章 语言与交际

Unit 11 Language and Communication 语言与交际	156
Conversations	156
Passage: How to Read Body Language	158
Words and Expressions	161
Notes	162
Exercises	164
Supplementary Reading: The Art of Conversation	171

CHAPTER 9 ENVIRONMENT

第九章 环境

Unit 12 Environment(I) 环境(I)	174
Conversations	174
Passage: The Ocean	176
Words and Expressions	177
Notes	178

Exercises	180
Supplementary Reading: No Plastic Bags	187
Unit 13 Environment(II) 环境(II)	189
Conversations	189
Passage: Pollution Is A Dirty Word	191
Words and Expressions	194
Notes	195
Exercises	196
Supplementary Reading: What Good Is a Tree?	204

CHAPTER 10 GEOGRAPHY

第十章 地 理

Unit 14 Geography 地理	207
Conversations	207
Passage: The Mississippi	209
Words and Expressions	211
Notes	211
Exercises	212
Supplementary Reading: Switzerland	220

CHAPTER 11 CULTURE

第十一章 文 化

Unit 15 Culture 文化	223
Conversations	223
Passage: Culture Shock	225
Words and Expressions	227
Notes	227
Exercises	228
Supplementary Reading: Atlas	236

CHAPTER 12 SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

第十二章 科学与技术

Unit 16 Science and Technology 科学与技术	238
Conversations	238
Passage: Cars of the Future	240
Words and Expressions	241
Notes	242
Exercises	243
Supplementary Reading: Looking through Glass	251

附 录

附录一 会话、课文问题答案	253
附录二 听力练习录音稿	259
附录三 课后练习答案	292
附录四 单词表	302

CHAPTER 1

第一章 COMPUTER AND INFORMATION 计算机与信息

学完本章，考生应能：

- ※ 用英语就计算机和网络的话题进行简单对话；
- ※ 掌握有关计算机方面的专业词汇和术语，读懂计算机方面的英文科普文章。



1

Computer and Information (I)

计算机与信息(I)

Unit

Conversations

① Two colleagues, Rebecca and Tom, are talking about composing music on the computer.

Tom: Sometimes I feel my computer is alive.

Rebecca: I feel the same about my piano. But you know computers. . . They are just machines.

Tom: They are more than just machines.

Rebecca: What do you mean?

Tom: Composing a computer program is like composing music. I use computer language just like you use notes to create one new thing after another.

Rebecca: By the way, can you compose music on the computer?

Tom: Of course. I used to do it when I was in college.

Rebecca: You used to compose?

Tom: Yes. Computers let us try out different styles and ideas.

Rebecca: I agree. But you no longer compose?

Tom: No. I am too busy working now. You see, there is too much pressure from work.

Rebecca: I've always wanted to be a composer, I say, since I was in college. It's one of my dreams.

Tom: Your dream? I'm sure you would be good at it.

Rebecca: I'm afraid I'm too busy since I had a baby last year. I have to work, then you see at home a lot of chores are waiting for me.

Tom: If it is your dream, you'll make time one day. I really hope you will fulfil your dream.

Q

1. What are the two speakers talking about?
2. Can Tom compose music on the computer?
3. Why does Tom no longer compose music on the computer?
4. What has Rebecca always wanted to be?

2

Rebecca and Tom again are talking about the role of the Internet in education.

Rebecca: "Lifelong learning" has become a very fashionable term these days. Can you explain exactly what it means?

Tom: Well, it's a philosophy, or you may say an attitude towards learning. Traditionally we have thought of learning as something we did when we were young. We went to school, maybe college or university, then the majority went to work, and "learning" stopped. Well, nowadays, as you know, learning does not stop there.

Rebecca: You mean, we should be learning all the time we are working?

Tom: Exactly. We should be learning all the time we are living. You see, if you don't give up your dream, I mean, composing music, you are learning.

Rebecca: I see. But you know I can't afford to go to school.

Tom: This is where the Internet plays an important role. We can learn about everything from the Internet. It is an information service—it keeps us informed about whatever we want to know.

Rebecca: Can I get information about music, for example, any composers I want to know?

Tom: Of course. The Internet provides a medium of education that can be tailored to your needs. Let's compare that with the traditional way of gaining education—going to an educational institute and enrolling in classes. We join a class, have a teacher, probably some textbooks, and attend lessons.

Rebecca: It's so inconvenient for us adults.

Tom: That's right. But with the Internet, we can learn whenever we want in the comforts of our homes, and search for any information we need.

Rebecca: I feel so happy. Now, I can realize my dream without stepping out of my house.

Q

1. What's the fashionable term they are talking about?
2. Does the Internet play an important role in people's life?
3. Can Rebecca get information about music from the Internet?
4. What is Rebecca's opinion on the traditional way of education?

Passage

History of Computer

The first design for a programmable computer—one that would follow a set of instructions—is usually considered to be the “Analytic Engine” invented by English inventor Charles Babbage in 1832. His device was designed to perform a sequence of calculations using instructions input on punched cards, and it included a memory “store” and a processing unit. It was entirely mechanical in design.

Unfortunately, Babbage never assembled his computer, and it was not until the 1900s, with the invention of the electron tube, that components for a viable electronic computer became available. An electron tube is a device that can block, amplify, or act as an on/off switch for an electric current. During the 1920s and 1930s, scientists investigated how to link these devices in arrays that would accept electric signals representing numbers, process the signals according to programme, and output the results. Whereas electron-tube computers were huge, and programming them involved changing their circuitry by plugging and unplugging cables.

Aside from their large size, computers based on electron tubes had other drawbacks. The heating filaments in the tubes made the computers hot, and the filaments would often “blow”. But in 1947, the development of the transistor by scientists at Bell Telephone Laboratories transformed the computer landscape. These tiny components were made from crystals of semiconductors such as germanium and silicon, and could do everything an electron tube could do, but were smaller and more reliable. Cheaper, more compact computers were soon in production, although some still occupied a whole room.

Along with the developments in hardware, there were changes in software. Originally, all instructions for computers were written in binary code (“machine code”). In 1951, a programmer named Grace Hopper proposed “reusable software”, code that could be assembled according to instructions written in a “higher-level language” (something more closely resembling English). Hopper further proposed the concept of a compiler—a program that would translate instructions written in a higher-level language into machine code. FORTRAN, the first fully-fledged language, and its compiler were introduced in 1956. During this period, the punched cards and tape used to input data into computers were gradually replaced by magnetic tape and disks.



Integrated Circuits

In 1959, engineers at Texas Instruments showed that it was possible to incorporate many transistors, connected by metal tracks, onto one piece of silicon. This innovation became known as an integrated circuit, or “silicon chip”, and the trend ever since is summarized in “Moore’s Law”: the number of transistors that can be put on a chip doubles every 12 to 18 months. Gordon Moore, who formulated this law in 1965, later cofounded the chip manufacturer Intel.

Integrated circuits soon led to the development of yet smaller, cheaper computers, called minicomputers. Although still too expensive for most individuals to afford, these were relatively simple to operate. Other innovations of the 1960s were keyboards for inputting data into computers and monitors for displaying these data and the results of calculations before they were printed out. In 1971, the floppy disk was introduced for data storage.

Microprocessors and Microcomputers

Although integrated circuits made computers smaller, the processing units still consisted of a number of circuits on separate chips. In 1971, an engineer working for Intel realized that a set of circuits commissioned for an electronic calculator could all be put onto one chip, and that the resulting device could be used as a general-purpose “computer on a chip”. The result was the Intel

4004—the world’s first microprocessor. Physically, it consisted of a silicon chip in a protective ceramic capsule, with a set of metal pins sticking out that connected it to other components in whatever device it controlled. It contained 2,300 transistors, executed 60,000 operations per second, and could be used for any device—including computers and robots—that required a “brain” for accepting input and following a program of instructions to produce an output. Within five years, many very powerful microprocessors had appeared. The invention of microprocessors set the stage for the arrival of the microcomputer, or personal computer (PC)—an affordable machine for the masses. The first PCs, in kit form, appeared in the mid-1970s, and by the mid-1980s machines such as the Apple Macintosh and those based on a PC first brought out by IBM in 1981 were popular throughout the world. The success of these machines led to an explosion of software, in particular a range of spreadsheet, word-processing, graphic, educational, and games programs. Since the 1980s, a number of strong-intertwined themes have driven the computer revolution forward, including a continuing increase in the processing power and decrease in the size and cost of PCs; a switch of emphasis from isolated to linked machines, as evidenced by the growth of local area networks and the Internet; and the spread of computer applications into virtually every aspect of home and business life.

Questions

1. What is the function of an electron tube?
2. What are the drawbacks of computers based on electron tubes?
3. What is an integrated circuit? What does it result in?
4. Are microprocessors important in the history of computer? Why?
5. What has driven the computer revolution forward since the 1980s?